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2017-2018 Executive Director Performance Objectives 

 

1. Develop and implement a pilot project with five member libraries to offer loanable HotSpots to 

community members. Create a toolkit, including recommended funding sources, for other 

member libraries to also offer HotSpots based on pilot project outcomes. Report on outcomes 

and impacts by July 27, 2018.  

Plan of Service Goal Statement #14: Provide WiFi hotspots to community outdoor spaces through 
libraries with expanded bandwidth capabilities. 
 
  

2. Work with STLS Assistant Director – Head of IT to create an STLS IT Plan 2019 – 2021. Report on 
plan development between January 2018 and September 2018 to STLS Board. Deliver plan to 
STLS Board for review December 2018 with an anticipated review date of January 2019 and 
approval date of March 2019.  

 
Plan of Service Goal Statement #15: Develop STLS IT Plan for 2019 – 2021 Addressing System & Member 
Priorities 
 
 

3. Develop an organized, sustainable and comprehensive Advocacy Campaign for Southern Tier 
Public Libraries that includes branding, messaging and key activities that align with local and 
state legislative priorities. Provide Vision Plan to STLS Board by August 31, 2018, which includes 
deliverables and actions taken to date.  

 
Plan of Service Goal Statement 17: Heighten Regional Public Awareness of STLS Member Services, and 
Plan of Service Goal Statement 18: Strengthen Elected Officials’ Understanding of Public Library Service 
Impacts 
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Monthly System Management Team & Divisional Reports  

December 19, 2017 

 
 
 

 
Office of the Executive Director by Brian Hildreth, Executive Director  

Division of Library Sustainability and System Resources 

 
The Executive Director’s office spent the months of November and December 2017 participating in the following 
activities: 

 November 28, at the invitation of CCLD director Ron Shaw, visited Elmira Rotary at Holiday Inn to 
present on economic impacts of Southern Tier public libraries. Roughly 25 participants in attendance.        
 

 November 29: Attended Directors Advisory Council meeting at Dormann Library. Conducted Tax Cap 
workshop to assist member libraries on filing their 2018 Tax Cap Form.  
 

 November 30, participated LIU Advanced Certificate program at Pioneer Library System. Discussed 

several legislative priorities and laws specific to public libraries.   

 

 December 5, attended conference calls with Public Library System Directors Organization and the New 

York State Library – Division of Library Development.  

 

 December 6, with Deputy Director Margo Gustina visited Little Genesee Library to conduct new trustee 

orientation and field questions about library fiscal operations.  

 

 December 11, participated in Annual Reports Meeting with STLS staff and attended the Digital Library 

Advisory Committee hosted by Engagement Consultant Erika Jenns.    

 

 December 12, attended the Allegany County Directors meeting to conduct 2018 Tax Cap Form workshop 

to assist member libraries with filing.  

 

 December 13, facilitated a sustainable funding conversation with Gorham, Middlesex and Rushville 

libraries in partnership with Pioneer Library System. The conversation was held at Gorham Library.   

 

 Week of December 11, participated in monthly STLS Trustee Committee meetings including: Finance & 

Facilities, Personnel & Policies and Executive.  Attended quarterly STLS staff meeting.  

 

 December 18 & 19, participated in STLS Training Team meeting and the STLS New Trustee Orientation 

meeting.  
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Member Services by Margo Gustina, Deputy Director - Trustee Development Consultant 

Division of Library Sustainability and System Resources 

In November I came to believe that workshops don’t work for trustees. That is a reductionist, overbroad 

statement, but one that I have mounting evidence to support. Consultations with boards work. Visiting libraries 

and meetings work. Workshops just for trustees, not so much. In November I cancelled a workshop for the third 

time in 2017 when only one person registered. I’ve run workshops with only two people, but one – I think we 

had best just make a date to get coffee and chat. 

In the coming year, I will be purposeful in my reaching out to libraries to schedule board and library 

consultations, and attempting to fill the gaps with the Trustee Tuesday newsletters. Additionally, I’ll hold 

workshops of common interest to trustees and directors immediately following the previously scheduled 

directors’ meetings. In January I’ll publish the date of our Summer Trustee Workshop and start marketing it and 

it will be an evening during the week, not on a Saturday. 

What did work in November? Giving libraries access to Sloane Bullough of the State Historic Preservation Office. 

They asked her library specific questions and she shared tips for getting projects through the SHPO system with 

ease and with minimum follow up. She also pointed us to additional resources for facilities use. Her guidance 

and links to resources she recommended will be on a webpage I’m developing that you can view at 

http://www.stls.org/facilities. 

For any of you who sent me an email in the second week of the month, you received this response:  

I'm attending and presenting at the New York Library Association annual conference. At last 

count, I'll be presenting for 10 hours, advocating for our libraries in meetings for 8 hours, 

travelling for 8, staffing booths on a vendor floor for 4, and hopefully getting to attend some 

excellent workshops in there, as well. 

That was all true. We of course saw excellent speakers we will strive to bring to our membership in 2018. I 

learned a ton about assisting Friends groups in securing 501(c)3 status that I hope to incorporate into our suite 

of services in the coming year. We also saw how hungry people from around the state are for specific help 

around sustainable funding. As part of the workshop Brian and I developed on sustainable funding, I made a Tax 

Impact Calculator to assist libraries in determining tax impacts for referendums of different size, given what 

information they may or may not have. We also distributed template assistance on campaigns and campaign 

deadlines. I’ve heard from people all over the state that this information was the tipping point into action. 

And lastly, and perhaps something with greatest future impacts for our membership, I started pulling from 

Pamela Mang of the Regenesis Group. Pamela and her colleagues are design and project management 

professionals. The principle resource I’ve taken from them is a new perspective on project development from 

idea to action. For now, I’ll simply say that I start with potential in all things 
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Youth Services & Interlibrary Loan 

by Lorie Brown, Youth Service Consultant and Head of ILL 

Division of Professional Development and Library Outreach 

 

 November has been characterized by a terrific NYLA conference. Networking with colleagues from within 

the system and across the state is always a high point of the event. Other high points were sessions that I 

enjoyed but could see replicated as workshops/trainings for our member libraries. I am especially leaning 

towards replicating sessions on diversity and inclusiveness in our materials collections and simple ways to 

add STEAM/STREAM elements into existing library programs.  

 

 Visited the E. B. Pert Library in Hector for an overview on weeding best practices. While library staff and 

volunteers begin the process throughout the month of December. We’ll get together in January for a more 

intense, day-long weeding session. As weeding helps to make collections more useful and valuable to the 

community, conversation also centered around methods of display and spot-marketing to ‘sell’ those gems 

that are hidden on the shelves. Erika Jenns, Engagement Consultant, furthered this conversation by creating 

some flyers to be used to draw attention low-circulating but, perhaps, of interest to their community of 

users.  

 

 Presented a workshop on Music and Movement in Storytimes at the 20th Century Club Library in Almond. 

This workshop, supported by the NYS Family Literacy Grant Project, had 8 staff members from 7 libraries. 

Discussion and play included parachute play, simple inclusion (and, creation of) of a prop as a paintbrush or 

for ribbon play; reiteration of the use of scarves and cubes (song, rhyme, activity) into storytimes. Attending 

libraries left workshop with tools to implement/use in their programs.  

 

 Additional tasks have included laying the foundation for workshops in the first quarter of 2018; making 

materials available for summer 2018 planning—websites to use, manuals either electronic or print access; 

working with STLS colleagues on long-term planning for workshops and trainings. 

 

Outreach 
by Keturah Cappadonia, Outreach Consultant 

Division of Professional Development and Library Outreach 
 

 On Nov. 1, I met with Casey Winton of The ARTS Council of the Southern Finger Lakes. Casey had 

approached me about including STLS as a partner on the National Youth Art Month initiative the ARTS 

Council participates in each March. STLS will be a partner and will encourage all member libraries to 

participate by providing space to display youth art exhibits during March 2018 and to plan library programs 

around the project. Some STLS libraries have participated in the past, but Casey would like to get more 

libraries to host exhibits. 
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 On Nov. 7, I met with Brian Hildreth to discuss the Adult Literacy Grant. I will now proceed to work on 

implementing the Adult Literacy Grant program during the first half of 2018, with a focus on employment 

literacy. 

 

 On Nov. 7, I asked all member library directors to participate in an online survey which I developed in 

partnership with the Southern Tier Tobacco Action Coalition. The survey tracks which libraries have tobacco-

free policies and which libraries would like assistance in creating and implementing such a policy. 

 

 From Nov. 8 – 11, I attended the New York Library Association Annual Conference in Saratoga Springs, NY. In 

addition to attending workshops, I was able to participate in the NY State Outreach Coordinators meeting 

and the Correctional and Outreach Resource Team dinner. 

 

 On Nov. 14, I participated in an outreach event at the David A. Howe Library in Wellsville with staff from the 

Bath VA Medical Center. Participants appreciated the event and the VA staff were pleased with the turnout. 

A second program was held on Nov. 15 in Fillmore. Our next project will be conducting a similar session in 

Schuyler County after the beginning of 2018. 

 

 On Nov. 15, I visited the Watkins Glen Public Library. I also visited the Schuyler County Jail and met with jail 

administrator James Perry. Mr. Perry showed me the jail’s multipurpose room which serves as a library, 

classroom, and program room. Mr. Perry told me the Montour Falls Public Library provides donations of 

popular books a few times a year and inmates work on restocking and weeding library shelves. Mr. Perry 

would be interested in adding some nonfiction reference type books to the library collection, especially 

some on substance abuse. 

 

 During the last two weeks of November, I reviewed grant applications for the ARTS Council of the Southern 

Finger Lakes. 

 

 On Nov. 21, I gave a brief presentation on the topic of STLS Outreach and Partnerships at the STLS board 

meeting. 

 

 On Nov. 29, I remotely attended the Directors’ Advisory Council meeting. 

 

 On Nov. 30, I visited the Arkport Village Book Center and the Hornell Public Library. 

 
 

Digital Librarianship & Public Relations 
by Erika Jenns, Engagement Consultant 

Division of Professional Development and Library Outreach 
 

During the month of November, Erika worked on several initiatives to increase the visibility of STLS throughout 

the system. She also worked to redesign member library websites by helping directors and staff migrate to a 

new Wordpress theme, and she continued working to increase awareness of digital library resources.  
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 Reached out to press contacts to submit press releases about STLS’s receipt of the Library Sustainability 

Award from the South Central Regional Library Council. Revitalized contacts with local newspapers and radio 

stations and worked to increase awareness of the STLS Rural Fiber Connection Project. 

 

 Finalized design and print details for bookmarks to promote RB Digital - the digital platform for eMagazines 

available throughout the system. These new bookmarks feature images from adult coloring books, and once 

printed, will be sent out to the membership for distribution at circulation desks, etc. The bookmarks help 

notify patrons of a platform change from Zinio to RB Digital and inform patrons of the necessity to download 

a new application in order to utilize RB Digital products. Additionally, these bookmarks will help increase 

awareness of RB Digital as a platform with the hope of increasing usage by library patrons. 

 

 Began work on a wall cling that will feature STLS digital library resources. These wall clings will feature 

information on STLS, instructions for accessing and downloading digital materials, and “bookshelves” 

featuring materials available through digital platforms like RB Digital, OverDrive, and Freegal. This is based 

on a similar project already implemented by San Antonio Public 

Library: https://americanlibrariesmagazine.org/2017/03/01/digital-wallpapers-open-doors/. These wall 

clings will increase awareness of our digital library materials and will make them visible and accessible 

through this virtual bookshelf.  

 

 Began migrating member library websites to a new Wordpress template. Held small-group workshops with 

member library directors to make the transfer to the new theme. By the end of the year, Savona, Cohocton, 

and Branchport will all be using a new theme, which makes their websites cleaner and information more 

accessible.  

 

 Consulted with member library directors and staff at Hector, Odessa, Pulteney, Prattsburg, Branchport, 

Corning, Wayland, and Bath to discuss social media usage and comfort levels with web design. 

 

 Continued to increase Facebook postings, Twitter postings, and Pinterest use for STLS. Each of these 

platforms is being used to increase the visibility of STLS throughout the system, state, and beyond.  

 

 Redesigned the STLS brochure that is included in member library welcome packets for patrons to include 

relevant information on STLS and digital resources.  

 

 Attended NYLA. Met with digital resource platform representatives. Investigated new digital resources and 

means of supporting member libraries for existing digital platforms. Networked with other system-level 

professionals throughout the state.  

 

 
 
 
 

https://americanlibrariesmagazine.org/2017/03/01/digital-wallpapers-open-doors/
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Information Technology 
by Ken Behn, Assistant Director – Head of IT 

Division of Information Technology & Digital Resources 

 Installed new network equipment and connected ready dark and lit fiber connections in 10 libraries. 
 Made major speed improvements and updates to WordPress web sites. 
 Mitigated large numbers of attacks on ILS servers and started a schedule of monthly patches to better 

protect those services. 
 Working on public computing equipment standards for member libraries with a fee for support. 
 Implemented new communication methods between IT department personnel to make brain storming more 

efficient.  
 Worked on ~160 Help Desk requests. 
 Renewed maintenance agreements with vendors used to monitor, backup and support ILS and other 

services. 
 Arranged trial for Office 365. 

Information Technology 
by Mandy Fleming, ILS & Technical Services Manager 

Division of Information Technology & Digital Resources 
 

 Kylie was able to attend NYLA in Saratoga Springs, her first library conference.  She learned much about 

libraries from the NYLA programs as well as networking opportunities at the conference.  It was especially 

helpful carpooling with Lorie and Keturah and getting their advice on maximizing her NYLA experience.  I 

attended an excellent workshop at South Central - Values-Based Futures: Trends, Signals, and Values to 

Build the Library of the Future – with Pam and Margo.  It was a though-provoking presentation and 

discussion on the future of libraries and trends we should be aware of in the world, in general, and how 

those trends impact libraries and library service. 

 

 Larissa is still being trained and continues show that she is a quick learner; she has brought up some helpful 

suggestions and questions.  She has a great understanding of the importance of how our cataloging impacts 

what is displayed in STARCat.  We are also very happy to have Ann back in the office.  We are still working on 

a backlog but it does seem to be improving as the volume of items coming in has slowed a bit.  We are 

starting to discuss how the phasing out of processing will change what we do and how to make the most of 

that. 

 

 We presented a well-attended ILS Meeting in November.  At the meeting we outlined our plan to update 

PINs for library WorkFlows accounts.  These updated PINs are much more secure and will help protect 

private patron data.  While a few libraries were resistant to the idea, most understood the need to 

update.  The actual updates happened the first week in December. 

 

 In October I continued the process of submitting E-rate BEARS (Billed Entity Applicant Reimbursement) for 

the second half of Funding Year 2016-2017.  In November we received $47,510.11 in reimbursements for 

various telecommunication charges.   
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